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Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on May 7, 2008. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council present: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen. Absent: Marty Bruns. Staff present: City Administrator, Dave Van Dee; Assistant City Engineer, Allen Witt; Deputy City Clerk, Cindy Kudrna and Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage. Guest present: Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer, Dan Hoffman, Harlan Glandorf, and American Legion members: Bob Jones, Bob Wheeler, Don Gabel, Rick Farquhar, Joe Helle, and Bruce Hendtorn.  Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried. Linda Bendixen moved the approval of the Consent Agenda as follows: Approval of bills; Minutes of Past Meetings-Regular meetings: April 2, 2008 and April 19, 2008; Special meeting March 27, 2008; Strategic Planning-Goal Setting Session  April 7, 2008; Receive & file minutes of Boards/Commissions/Committee: Library, Park & Recreation, Water Board, Planning &Zoning and History Commission; City Administrator report; City Engineer Report; approval of Class B Beer, Outdoor Service & Sunday Sales to Hiawatha Lion’s Club for Hog Wild Days, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried.
Storage, Installation and Take Down of Christmas Decorations
The City Council reviewed two (2) bids for the Storage, Installation, and Take Down of Christmas Decorations (72 Wreaths). They are as follows:
· Culver’s Lawn & Landscape      $5,760.00 using city lift truck

                                                           $6,160.00 using own lift truck

· Greg’s Lawn Service

$4,184.00 using city lift truck

                                                                                            $4,584.00 using own lift truck
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-077 awarding contract for the 2008 Storage, installation, Pre-season preparation and take down of Christmas Decorations of 72 wreaths to Greg’s Lawn Service of Cedar Rapids at a cost of $4,584.00 which includes the use of their own lift truck, second by Nancy Melsa.

Roll call vote:

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen
NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Marty Bruns 

Resolution #08-077 adopted.

Set Public Hearing date for the consideration of Utility & Drainage Easement Vacation located at 175 12th Avenue
The City Council received correspondence from Russ Bartels requesting to move a drainage and utility easement along the north side of his lot at 175 12th Avenue. Mr. Bartels has provided a survey prepared by Frank Bellon showing his house currently encroaching 1.8 feet on the east end to 2.1 feet on the west end into the easement. 
Mr. Bartels also indicates that his neighbor, Alan Mennigerode, has agreed to grant additional easement to provide a 10 foot easement that is there today. Mr. Bartels requested moving the easement four (4) feet by vacating four (4) feet of the existing easement and having his neighbor grant additional four (4) feet from his property. City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed the request on site and does support the request. 

Bob Rampulla introduced RESOLUTION #08-078 to consider the proposed vacation and to set a public hearing date of a utility & drainage easement vacation located at 175 12th Avenue for May 2, 2008 at 7:00 P.M., second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson 

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution# 08-078 adopted. 

Set Public Hearing for FY-08 Budget Amendment 

Finance Director, Laurie Hebl provided FY-08 Budget Amendment information for council review and requested the council set a public hearing date for it’s consideration for May 21, 2008 at 7:00 P.M. The budget amendment was required due to several areas of increased expenditures due to increased in debt service, serve weather conditions, increased capital projects (completion of the new City Hall) and interest rates on investments on the revenue side.
Dick Olson moved to set a public hearing date of May 21, 2008 at 7:00 P.M. for the consideration of the FY-08 Budget Amendment, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried. 

Willman, Heefner, and 9th Avenue Storm Water, Water Main, Drain tile & Paving Project FY-08
Assistant City Engineer, Allen Witt has reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #1 for the Willman, Heefner, and 9th Avenue Storm Water, Water Main, Drain Tile & Paving Project FY-08 in the amount of $54,235.90 to Rathje Construction. 
The City Council reviewed Pay Estimate #1and instructed the city engineer to express to Rathje Construction that there will be no extensions for this project and the project will be completed by the August , 2008 deadline. Council expressed this concern because Rathje Construction has not been on the job for over a week. Assistant City Engineer, Allen Witt stated that there is a penalty fee of $500.00 per day for each day the project goes past the deadline date. 

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #08-079 approving Pay Estimate #1 for the Willman, Heefner, & 9th Avenue Storm Water, Water Main, Drain tile and Paving Project FY-08 in the amount of $54,235.90 to Rathje Construction and instructing city engineers to express that there will not be an extension issued with this project and that the project will be completed on or by the August 1st deadline, second by Dick Olson. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa

NAYS: None
ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution #08-079 adopted.  
Phase II Hiawatha City Hall Demolition & Grading Project 

Assistant City Engineer, Allen Witt has reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #1 for the Phase II Hiawatha City Hall Demolition & Grading Project in the amount of $41,526.76 to Rathje Construction. Witt also noted that Rathje Construction is currently working under penalty ($500.00 a day)

The City Council reviewed Pay Estimate #1and noted that no other payment should be issued until the project is complete and the deduction penalty is calculated and deducted appropriately. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION# 08-080 approving Pay Estimate #1 for the Phase II Hiawatha City Hall Demolition & Grading Project in the amount of $41,526.76 and that no other payment will be issued until the project is completed and that the deduction penalty is calculated and deducted, second by Nancy Melsa.

Roll call vote:
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson 
NAYS: None 
ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution #08-080 adopted. 

City Engineer, Allen Witt has reviewed and recommends Change Order #1 in the amount of $3,305.00 for the alternative method to disconnect the water main serving the old city hall which initially reflected a reduction of $1,195.00 along with a temporary intake and a 161 LF of 6” HDPE pipe on Emmons Street that will drain a low spot until the intersection improvements are made at Emmons/Robins/North Center Point with an increase of $4,500.00 making Change Order #1 in the amount of $3,305.00 and a revised contract amount of $72,101.35.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-081 approving Change Order #1 for the Phase II Hiawatha City Hall site Demolition & Grading Project which results in an increase of $3,305.00 with a revised contract amount of $72,101.35, second by Linda Bendixen.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution #08-081 adopted.
2006 New City Hall Project
Project Engineer/Architect Gary Landhauser has reviewed and recommends Change Order #6 for the 2006 new City Hall Project with an increase of $21,693.00 for additional mechanical work, replacement of east sidewalk, vertical bars in restrooms and miscellaneous electrical work which brings the revised contract amount of $5,316,854.57.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION# 08-082 approving Change Order #6 for the 2006 new City Hall Project with an increase amount of $21,693.00 with a revised contract amount of $5,316,854.57, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson 

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution# 08-082 adopted.

Project Engineer/Architect Gary Landhauser has reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #17 for the 2006 new City Hall Project in the amount of $212,882.60 to Knutson Construction Services. This payment will balance the books for sub-contractors & begin the warranty effective dates. 
Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #08-083 approving Pay Estimate #17 for the 2006 new City Hall Project and direct City Clerk to make payment to Knutson Construction Services of Iowa City, Iowa in the amount of $212,882.60, second by Bob Rampulla. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa 

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Marty Bruns

Resolution #08-083 adopted.
2006 City Hall-Furniture Project  
Project Engineer/Architect Gary Landhauser has reviewed and recommends final payment to Dimensions, Pioneer and Pigott for city hall furniture. 
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-084 approving (Final) payment of 2006 City Hall Furniture Project to Dimensions (Project #06-6146) in the amount of $5,915.40 second by Nancy Melsa
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen 

NAYS: None 
ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution #08-084 adopted. 

Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #08-085 approving (Final) payment of 2006 City Hall Furniture Project to Pioneer (Project #06-6146) in the amount of $13,201.92, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa 

NAYS: None
ABSENT: Marty Bruns

Resolution #08-085 adopted.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #08-086 approving (Final) payment of 2006 City Hall Furniture Project to Pigott (Project #06-6146) in the amount of $682.26, second by Linda Bendixen.


Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen

 NAYS: None 
ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution #08-086 adopted.
Communications Engineering Company (CEC) for IT/Network Transfer, A/V, Telephone, Security, Installation, & Maintenance Services for the 2006 new City Hall Project

The city has concluded the contract with CEC for the IT, A/V, Telephone, Security, Installation & Maintenance services for the 2006 new City Hall Project. There were some minor adjustments within the project that resulted in a slight increase (2.5%) in the total project, revised contract amount $319,761.13. City Administrator, Dave Van Dee request that the council acknowledges the necessary change orders and authorizes final payment to CEC in the amount of $92,113.69 (including retainage). 

Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #08-087 acknowledging additional change orders and approving final payment to Communications Engineering Company for IT/Network Transfer, A/V, Telephone, Security, Installation and Maintenance Services in the amount of $92,113.69 with a revised contract amount of $319,761.13, second by Bob Rampulla. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson 

NAYS: None 
ABSENT: Marty Bruns
Resolution #08-087 adopted. 

Iowa Department of Transportation Agreement for the Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Improvements

The city received an agreement from the Iowa Department of Transportation for Federal-Aid (Surface Transportation Program) financing. The Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Improvement Project involves PCC pavement widening and intersection improvements. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-088 authorizing the Mayor or Designee to sign the Federal-Aid Agreement with the Iowa Department of Transportation for the Boyson Road & Robins Road Intersection, second by Bob Rampulla. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla 

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Marty Bruns

Resolution #08-088 adopted.
American Legion Post 735 Presentation 

The American Legion Post 735 presented the Mayor and City Council with a check in the amount of $2,500.00 to help off set the cost of the new flag poles. Additionally they presented a United States Flag that flew hung over the States Capital. Post 735 requested that the flag fly over the city hall on the day of the city hall dedication and then be taken down for safe keeping. The post also dedicated the five (5) branches of service plaques that are placed in the front of the building. 
Discussion/Update-Non Action items:

City Administrator, Dave Van Dee shared with the council the final drawings for our new light poles on North Center Point Road streetscape project. The drawings closely assimilate our current light poles. The lead time for the light poles are 12-16 weeks. Van Dee stated that unless someone feels strongly that we should not order the light poles he was going to place the order for fall installation. Council viewed the drawings and agreed that the light pole matches very closely and gave the administrator the go ahead for installation this fall. 

Citizens Input:

Joe Helle of 1380 Emmons Street addressed the council with his concerns regarding the no parking zones along Nixon Drive. Mr. Helle stated that for years the city did not enforce the No Parking zone area until recently and questioned why they are choosing to enforce it now. Mr. Helle also questioned as to why both sides are no parking and why is it there. Mr. Helle also requested the need for a stop sign located at Emmons and 14th Avenue. Helle expressed how people seem to fly through that area without looking at cross traffic. 
Council stated they would pass this information onto the Police Department for their review. 

Placement of items for next agenda

Community Development Director, Mark Powers requested that the final appointment for the Housing Appeals Board be made in the May 21, 2008 meeting. 

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn at 7:59 P.M., second by Dick Olson. Motion carried.
                                                                                     _____________________________

                                                                                     Tom Theis, Mayor 

ATTEST: ___________________

                 Kim Downs, City Clerk

